
Dr Max Price  - Vice Chancellor  University of Cape Town  

The University of Cape Town began this year by looking back. We were just beginning to absorb the meaning of the 
death of former President Nelson Mandela in December 2013. And we were considering what it meant for the   
country to be celebrating 20 Years of  Democracy: how far we had come as a nation and as a world -class university, 
and how far we all still have to go.  

Part of my own retrospective this year has been on the progress of my first five years as Vice -Chancellor of Africaõs 
highest-ranked university, and plans for the next few years until my second term ends. I am working with UCTõs  
executive team to refine what distinctive elements will be needed to achieve the five strategic goals that will           
distinguish UCT in 2019:         

¶ The recognition of UCT as the leading research-intensive university on the African continent. For example, we 
are working to increase the visibility of UCTõs research internationally; grow new areas of study relevant to   
Africa and emerging markets; developing ways to store, manage and analyse big data and support e -Research; 
and   looking to attract research grants from new sources.  

¶ The extent and effectiveness of UCTõs approach to ensuring student success though staff, student and           
curriculum interventions, including increasing our capacity to deliver interdisciplinary, and online, course and         
programmes; optimal placement of students through admissions policies and testing in academic development 
programmes; support provided through the òFirst Year Experienceó and the residence system, with a high     
proportion of first years admitted to residence.  

¶ UCTõs approach to engaged scholarship (incorporating our role as a policy and development resource). We are  
examining the scope of our contributions to public policy formulation and inclusive development, and the      
provision of expert input on national policies and plans.  

¶ UCTõs approach to transformation ð confronting history, creating the future. As you will know from media      
reports, this topic continues to spark heated discussion. We are seeking to nurture open and public debate 
about all aspects of transformation, particularly institutional culture; and to address not only student           
demography in race terms, but also in what race represents and how race works in creating inequality ð  the  
legacy of structural disadvantage. UCT also works with disadvantaged schools to increase the pool of students 
able to study here.  

¶ The recognition of UCT as a premier academic meeting point between South Africa, the rest of Africa and the 
world (incorporating internationalisation and our Afropolitan character). One example of this recognition is the 
agreement we have signed with The MasterCard Foundation Scholars Program, which is providing US$23.5      
million (R260.5  million at the current exchange rate) over 10 years to help develop 300 committed future    
leaders from economically  disadvantaged communities across Sub-Saharan Africa.  We are also developing     
far -reaching research collaboration agreements with the University of Basel, Switzerland, and other institutions 
in different parts of the world.  

In contemplating Madibaõs legacy to UCT and Twenty Years of Democracy at the beginning of the year, UCT       
leadership decided the most appropriate response was a celebration. This included a memorial to Madiba and the 
renaming of Ring Road on Upper Campus as Madiba Circle. 

In a similar vein, I would like to close this message by thanking you for your own        
contribution to UCT. We recognise the many demands alumni face in building a career, 
nurturing a family and keeping up with the rapid pace of daily life. It means a great deal 
when alumni take an active role in the UCT community. I welcome your input into the  
strategic goals I have described above and your feedback on the progress we have made 
so far. Wherever you are, you represent UCT and you are part of this institutionõs       
contribution to the world.  

Sincerely, 

 

Dr Max Price.                                                                                                                                                                
Vice-Chancellor 

 

  Dr Price on Mandela Day 2014  



UCT Legacy Society Newsletter October 2014  

This year is tumbling towards December and at the UCT LS we are grateful once again for incredible support 

from all corners.  The amazing response that we had for the July/August edition of the newsletter was  

wonderful and we could see that Ikeys from around the world are still committed to ensure that UCT stays 

at the top of university rankings on the African continent.  In this edition we have some news from campus, 

UCT Legacy activities and again a variety of news from our global Alumni including a snippet on the         

infamous Pig and Whistle, interesting facts of Cycads and a plethora of other articles and events ñ past and 

coming up.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Legacy Society Events  

Les Underhill of ADU in JNB and CTN.  The invitation to these two events caused a lot of 

excitement and within hours both events were fully booked.  In Cape Town we actually had to 

move the venue to accommodate more guests.  

Les is extremely passionate about his subject and it is difficult not to be transported by his of 

Africa as the home to an incredible abundance and diversity of life. His question to the        

audience was òHow do we protect Africaõs biodiversity?ó To answer this Les told us about the 

ADU campaign to become òCitizen Scientistsó. These are ordinary people from all walks of life 

who give up a bit of time to collect data for statistics and maps coordinated by the ADU. Each 

fragment of biodiversity data collected by a Citizen Scientist is valuable, if it is contributed to an operation with 

the track record of the Animal Demography Unit (ADU). ADU build the jigsaw puzzle of biodiversity from all the 

pieces that they receive, and transform millions of bits of data into information that can be acted on.  

Professor Underhill is Director of the Animal Demography Unit at the University of Cape Town (UCT). Les has an 

academic background in mathematical statistics, and a PhD (1973) in abstract multivariate analyses. In 1991 he 

established Avian Demography Unit within the Department of Statistical Sciences. While the original research  

focus of the ADU was mostly on birds, starting with bird ringing and the first bird atlas project, it rapidly broad-

ened to cover other groups such as mammals, butterflies, frogs, fish, reptiles. Thatõs why the unit changed 

its name to the Animal Demography Unit (but remained the ADU) when it moved to the Department of 

Zoology (now Biological Sciences) in 2008.   For more information link to: http://adu.org.za/  
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Thinking back of Rhodesia (Zimbabwe)  

I'm just thinking about the legacy that so many 
Rhodesians (Zimbabweans) left in the sixties, when 
it was fashionable for their parents to send them to 

UCT from Salisbury, Bulawayo and Victoria.  

Those students were much better prepared for uni-
versity academic life than we, South Africans,    
because of their A-levels. I remember Nicky Driver -
Jowette, who was Dux in my year (1963 - BA plus 
art). There was Janet Johnson, who did law. Irene 
Luginbuhl and Rosemary Elliot, who had very     
sensible opinions and who predicted the course 
that Rhodesian politics would take and the         
ruination of her beautiful and happy country, 

where there was no legally decreed discrimination.  

Michael Coleman  and Nicky Driver Jowette were 
always together throughout their studies and ended 
up married and as teachers at the outstanding  
Mariondellas school, just outside of Salisbury. I 

heard they emigrated later to England.  

Janet Johnson married an ophthalmologist, who 
had a practice in Salisbury ñ wonder how they all 

are these days? 

Then, in my teaching diploma year we had Profs 
Smit and Boerneef teaching us. Prof Smit claimed 
that teaching was the best and most secure       
profession of all, especially in times of depression. 
When he first taught many years before, he had to     
augment his meagre income by doing woodwork - 
but at least he had a job, while many other people 

did not because of the depression.  

My close friends were Sue Gow and Conny. The 
three of us got on very well together. Conny was 
the salt -of-the-earth type. Once we had received 
our STD (Secondary Teacher's Diplomas) we each 
went home for Christmas, promising to keep up our 

friendship.  

Well, I didn't ever hear from Conny again. I simply 
could not understand this. If I am not mistaken, she 
even had an Honours behind her.  Both Sue and I 
got good teaching jobs immediately after our   
graduations - I, at Voortrekker High in Kenilworth, 
and Sue in an out-of-town country school,        

Wellington or Robertson - I'm not sure.  

We were single and only admitted on to temporary 
staff. If we were fortunate to be appointed on to 
the permanent staff eventually, we were           
immediately taken off, as soon as we got married. 
Our husbands were to provide us with pensions. 

Those were the politics of the day.  

After writing letters to Conny and receiving no   

reply, in desperation I wrote to Sue about Conny's  

1961 UCT Friends at Fuller Hall Dance                               

Sonja and Michael Mann (bottom right)  
 

disappearance. She, too, was puzzled as to why she 
had not heard a single word from Conny. Then I wrote 
to Conny's parents directly and received the terribly 
sad reply that whilst being fetched from the station on 
the way home to their farm home on their winding dirt 
road, the truck got into a slide, and rolled over,     
killing Conny instantly. I believe her father survived. I 

still miss Conny to this day!  

Sue was also devastated. I've never heard from Susan 
Gow again although I would love to hear from her. As 
far as Conny was concerned - she was a good  student 

and we are proud of her accomplishments at UCT.  

She was so looking forward to her reunion with her 
family for Christmas and to her coming career! What a 
terrible waste for her to have lost her life like that 
when in her prime! I wish to write this into this year's 
contribution, in honour of her memory. We received 

our teacher's diplomas in 1964.  

Sonja Mercier, nee Clausen.  Edu STD 1964  

DID YOU NOW?       

1964  

Sir Richard Luyt was awarded a 

knighthood on his appointment 

as Governor and Commander in 

Chief of British Guiana  

 

 

INAUGURAL  GOLDEN  GRADUATION 

This year the class of 1964 will have 

the inaugural GOLDEN GRADUATION 

ceremony on 19 December 2014 as 

part of the annual graduation at UCT. 

Please keep your eyes peeled for the 

next Golden Graduation for the Class 

of 1965 which will take place during 

December 2015.  



Some of us do keep our shape!  

The U19 AA team was the UCT Second U19 XV but it played in the A league 
with the First XV. Front: A Duncan (U19 Match Sec) R Fiddian-Greeen, B Bey 
(Club Capt) P Bentall (Capt.) D Wells (Coach) F Hart & T Kroon.                   
1st row: N Gurry, W Gau, J Loxton, T Robarts, R Kohn & P van den Berg                      
2nd row: J Adams, M Schweitzer, A Young, B Kantor & G McIntosh. 

Will Gau left Zimbabwe where he was farming and now lives in Hermanus, 

Fiddian-Green emigrated to Texas some decades ago, Brian Kantor is an Em 

Prof at UCT & Loxton emigrated to Brisbane, Australia.  At a personal level, 

my father, who studied Quantity Surveying, played in the Wits University U19 

XV in 1931 (I have the team photo) and my brother, who also became a QS, 

captained the Tukkies U19 XV and played Northern Transvaal U19.   

Graham McIntosh  UDE STD 1964 -  KZN 

Beyond the Baobab by Judith Krummeck 

is a memoir about migrating from Africa to  
America. In a collection of twelve loosely linked 
essays, Judith Krummeck explores her roots in 
South Africa and, particularly, her abiding love 
for Cape Town. She examines the reasons for her 
decision to emigrate, and writes about the 
strange wonder of adopting the citizenship of 
another country. Michelle Junot, reviewing     
Beyond the Baobab for the online magazine, 
Monologging, writes, òFrom the first sentence of 
the first essay, to the very last line of the book, 
Krummeck uses subtle humor and rich allusions 
to invite readers into her head, into her         
heritage, into her hesitancy about becoming an 
American. Her story is not only one of emigration 
from South Africa to the United States. The essays chronicle her change, 
growth, unexpected adventures, and her search for a sense of identity and 

belonging.ó  

Beyond the Boabab is available at the Book Lounge c/o Buitenkant & Roeland 

St, Cape Town 

Judith Krummeck BA Drama & History of Art in 1986.  

RS Bridger   (UK)  

1991 Medicine PhD  I worked in the Biomedical Eng 
Department at UCT Medical 
School from 1984 to 1999, where 
I taught a post graduate in      
Ergonomics which attracted a 
multi -disciplinary group of      
students from diverse fields,   
including  engineering, occupa-
tional health, physiotherapy and  
psychology. Together with      
colleagues of other universities 
and research organisations we 
founded the Ergonomics Society 
of South Africa. I was awarded a 
Ph.D in 1991 after which I wrote 
a textbook on ergonomics, which 
is now in its 3rd edition. Many of 
my former UCT students are 
working in ergonomics in South 

Africa and elsewhere.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Times change, of course, and 
now I manage a Human Factors 
Department in the UK. Ergonom-
ics, as a separate subject, no 
longer exists in the UK ð it is now 
ôErgonomics and Human Factorsõ 
and is more closely linked to   
engineering than it was twenty 
years ago. I have visited South 
Africa several times to attend 
conferences and I am pleased to 
see that ergonomics is alive and 
well and even more pleased to 
have been part of its develop-
ment in south Africa from the 

very beginningΦ 

Robert Bridger                           

1991 Medicine PHD  

I am dressed in the same  rugby 

jersey that I was wearing in the 

photograph, which I am holding, of 

the 1961 Under 19 AA team.  The 

rugby jersey emerged when I was 

packing up for the move from my 

farm in the Estcourt District of KZN 

to Howick aka Godõs waiting 

room!!  I was delighted to find that 

it still fitted me!!  

Ergonomics  



 
Education in Eden  

I graduated from UCT on the 14th December 2000 with a Masters in Indus-
trial Administration. So what, you may ask? Well at the age of 57 I was cer-

tainly one of the older graduates that day.  

The point I want to make is that I originally left school in the UK at the age 
of 15 to take up a tool making apprenticeship and I did not start receiving 
any meaningful qualifications until I was in my late 40õs after immigrating 
to South Africa. I had, however, accumulated a lot of experience progress-
ing from apprentice to qualified tool -maker, to tool designer, to tooling 
planner and eventually tool -room manager. I had become a typical product 
of post war Britain of missing out on a university education and thrown on 
the scrap heap but by keeping up with technology and perseverance I had 

made it into senior management.  

After my graduation I followed a successful career at Nissan South Africa.  
Since my òretirementó I have travelled the world and gave many keynote 

addresses on Business Excellence & Policy Deployment 

Paul Harding MD SA Quality Institute  UCT ENG MIA 2000  

A mature graduate  

I graduated  from UCT in 2012 
Now I am a teacher in the rural 
area of Eden Karoo district near 
Mosselbay. Since I started I have 
implemented many math      

strategies learnt at UCT  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By using these methods our grade 
3 class improved so much that 
we were awarded R30,000 from 
WCED. With this we were able to 
acquire critically needed aids to 

assist in teaching our learners.  

Those 3 years at UCT have been 
the best years in my entire     
education. The best skill I have 
learnt was how to be a critical 
thinker. It taught me to stretch 
my mind and think outside of the 
box. I gained so much confidence 
and up to today, at the age of 64 
I still have an intense desire to 

study further.  

Thank-you! I can truly say UCT is 

the best university ever  

Jean Francke 2012 UCT ACE in 

Lit, Num & Curr Lead FPACE  

The picture to the left is me giving a keynote 

address at a TQM conference in Shanghai. I 

now sit on a number of committees setting up 

programs to acknowledge the importance of 

the recognition of prior learning so that people 

like me do not have to rely on luck to achieve 

a tertiary education but rather follow a more 

formal development plan.  

Thank you UCT for giving me the opportunity 

to grow and make a meaningful contribution to 

the development of our country.  

This pensioner is no quitter  

Tony Butler, 68 -year-old from KZN South Coast, who graduated in 1969,   

recently completed the "JOGLE"- John O Groats to Lands End cycle ride. 

As the crow flies the distance is just under 900 miles, but as the cyclists  
negotiated B roads and cycle paths where they could, they ended up having 
clocked 1,069 miles by the time they reached Lands End on Sunday June 8. 
The ride took them 14 days, which meant Tony and his companions spent 

over 100 hours in the saddle over two weeks.  

It was like doing 14 Argus rides back to back. To say it was an endurance is 
an understatement. Although the cyclists were blessed with good weather 
most days, there were two days in particular which made the going really 
tough - wet, cold and driving rain didn't help the spirits when they'd spent 
13 hours on the road, and arrived at camp in the dark at 11pm. The scenery  

is spectacular, the terrain undulating and the challenge frightening!  

The seed for this adventure was probably sewn when, as a much younger 
man, Tony cycled his son across England from Norwich to Falmouth. That 
time they stayed in youth hostels. This trip the group hired a campervan and 
made use of the excellent camp sites throughout the UK. In 2007, Tony and 
his friend, retired Scottburgh High School headmaster, Henry Parsons,     

cycled from Scottburgh to Cape Town - in time for the Argus.  
Tony Butler BSC Eng 1969 


